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PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE 

Yay, for the Springtime Weather! 

Hi, neighbors! I hope everyone is enjoying the 
slow movements of spring coming alive and the 
early stops and starts to warm weather. We 
have a great spring issue, so let me give you 
some highlights. 

In March we held our Spring Community Open 
Meeting via Zoom. Many of you participated in 
a discussion by the BCO Board of what was go-
ing on within our committees and with property 
developments in our neighborhood and heard a 
few words from Congressman Mike Quigley.  

The BCO wants to thank all of the Bowmanville 
residents who came out on Saturday, April 24, 
for the BCO 2021 Earth Day Cleanup Event. 
Mother Nature was kind and held off the rain, 
and it was so wonderful to see so many of you, 
including BCO Board members and their fami-
lies, on a Saturday morning. We had close to 30 
neighbors help to beautify our blocks, and we 
are very appreciative of your support!  

The BCO Board has been discussing what sum-
mer in Bowmanville might look like in terms of 
events. We got word that the City was allowing 
permits for garage sales again, so we jumped on 
that great news to bring back our Annual Street 
Sale, which will be held on Saturday, June 5.  
The Events Committee immediately started 
planning for the event, securing households to 
participate, and setting guidelines to make sure 
everyone continues to follow the social-
distancing and mask-wearing protocols, so that 
everyone stays safe.  

In the Winter issue, we mentioned that the 
Bowmanville Bee is 25 years old this year. We 
thought it would be fun to celebrate the news-
letter by highlighting some things that hap-
pened in Bowmanville over the years, and to 
showcase stories from those of you who have 
been here since the Bee began to fly. We’re still 
looking for stories that tell what life in Bowman-
ville was like “back then,” what community is-
sues people were talking about, or just what 
fond memories the neighborhood holds.  

 

 

In this issue we have a few articles from past 
Bees that I hope will spark a memory or two. If 
you would like to be interviewed or contribute 
to the next issue, please email 
comm@bcochicago.org. 

In looking through past issues of the Bee over 
the past 25 years, I found an article printed in 
1995 about one of our neighbors, Susan Salidor. 
She is a children’s singer/songwriter, with a 
long history of being in the business of perform-
ing, creating, and giving back in a musical way 
to her community. I sat down with her via Zoom 
to learn more about her and what life looks like 
today compared with when that article was 
published in the Bee many years ago.  

The BCO is continuing our tradition of awarding 
two $500 college scholarships to two Amund-
sen High School students. We currently ac-
cepting essays and will award the scholarship 
this summer. For more information see page 7. 

On a sad note, BCO Treasurer Craig Hanenburg 
is leaving our neighborhood to move to Indiana 
for a great job. He will be leaving in June and 
transiting off of the BCO Board at the end of 
this year. Craig has been on the Board for way 
too many years to count and has been a great 
neighbor, fan of the BCO, gardener, and friend 
to many people in our community. He has been 
a big help to me, and he will be truly missed. 
We wish him much luck. 

Well, let’s continue to enjoy the weather and 
our community! Until then, see you around the 
neighborhood! 

 

Mona Yaeger 

President  
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COMMUNITY NEWS 

With these seeds…. 

…I give you a flower, I give you a garden, 

 So as years pass and arteries harden, 

And joints grow stiff and knees grow weak, 

And aging makes the world seem bleak, 

 

Go outdoors and plant some seeds —  

Earth, sun, and water are all one needs. 

 A dig of the hoe, a turn of the spade,  

Before you know it your garden’s made! 

 

Neighbors will “ahhh and friends will “oooh,”  

To see what a few small seeds can do:  

Carnation, monarda, poppies and tansy  

Zinnia and daisies, verbena and pansy. 

 

Think of all that you’ll discover  

Creatures that fly and crawl and hover,  

That live on the ground or in the skies, 

Caterpillars, hummingbirds, and butterflies. 

 

Dig in the dirt, weed at leisure, 

Through this work, you’ll find great pleasure, 

You find more connection to Mother Nature, 

 And perhaps learn binomial nomenclature. 

 

And when your garden’s praise is sung,  

You’ll find your garden’s kept you young. 

 

But years from now when life is through,  

The best truest thing to do  

Is lay you down ‘neath the garden bower,  

And you, too, my dear, shall become a flower! 

 

Editor’s note: Bowmanville neighbor Diana Leifer 

originally wrote this to accompany a gift of seeds 

for the birthday of a friend and fellow gardener,  

and she thought it was appropriate to share for 

the season of planting seeds.  

http://www.bcochicago.org


Bowmanville Bee - Spring 2021 

                       www.bcochicago.org                                                                            3  

COMMUNITY NEWS 

 Let’s Save Bowmanville’s Ash Trees!     
By Laura Sabransky 

My view through the windows of my second-story Bow-
manville home is of the branches of a majestic honey lo-
cust tree. Every spring for the last 13 years, I have delight-
ed in seeing the delicate fern-like fronds sway gently in the 
breeze, and have appreciated the tree for providing beau-
ty, privacy, shade, oxygen, and a connection to nature. It’s 
my urban treehouse.   

 
Imagine my concern 
when I saw a post 
from the Save Your 
Ash group on 
NextDoor Bowman-
ville, that a signifi-
cant portion of our 
neighborhood’s 
parkway trees are at 
risk of dying because 

the City of Chicago has discontinued Emerald Ash Borer 
(EAB) treatment for ash trees, which comprise approxi-
mately 30% of the city’s urban forest in our area.    

 
We do not yet have a Save Your Ash group in Bowman-
ville to help save ash trees on our public parkways. I am 
forming one and hope you will join me. Email SYABow-
manville@gmail.com to learn more.  
 
Emerald ash borers are beetles that chew through an ash 
tree’s water- and nutrient-conducting tissues, strangling 
the trees. When the city of Chicago began inoculating 
trees against EAB in 2013 there were 94,000 Ash trees on 
Chicago’s parkways. Today, only 52,000 remain. Eventually 
EAB causes all trees it infects to die.  
 
The current city administration’s plan is to stop inoculating 
Ash trees, allow them to die, then remove dead and in-
fected trees — which would leave swaths of parkways 
bare — and slowly replace them with saplings of other 
species. Also, millions more in taxpayer dollars would be 
spent to remove and replace trees rather than treating the 
largest and oldest trees and selectively removing smaller 
and infected ones.  
 
Cutting down the trees would mean that many right out-
side our doors that deliver happiness and health to our 
daily lives (see Trees make us happy! – Sterling Journal-
Advocate ) will likely die within a few years, and it will be 
decades before mature trees replace them. Did you know 
we have trees to thank for reduction of crime, as well as 
increased test scores among students?  This article high-
lights the value of keeping elder ash trees alive  

 

in Bowmanville:https://news.wttw.com/2020/03/04/ash-
tree-last-stand-chicago-and-why-it-matters  
 

How you can help 

Luckily, the group of concerned Chicago citizens volunteer-
ing with Save Your Ash Campaign have created a more 
cost-effective and sustainable solution, and it must be 
funded and implemented by the end of this summer to be 
the most effective before EAB 
infestation spreads. 

Right now, we need Bowman-
ville neighbors to: 

Identify ash trees that have a 
metal tag on the trunk, indi-
cating they had received EAB 
treatments in the past. Identifi-
cation of tags on the street side is easy (see photo). When 
you find one with a red tag, measure the tree’s  circumfer-
ence, and note the tag number and address. 

Share the information you collect with your group leader 
— that’s me for now! SYABowmanville@gmail.com  
 

Donate to Save Your Ash and/or ask others to donate. You 
may donate toward a specific tree and/or toward other 
trees in Bowmanville. Donations are being collected by our 
partner North River Commission and are tax-deductible. 
Go to northrivercommission.org/saveyourash/ and desig-
nate Save Your Ash-Bowmanville and/or a specific address 
of the tree. 

After tree identification data is collected, the next step will 
be to choose EAB treatment specialists to come out and 
identify which trees are eligible for treatment, and treat 
the trees. The treatment lasts three years.  Without city 
funding, paying the treatment companies will fall to us.     
 
Please join the effort to identify Ash trees in Bowmanville 
by getting in touch with me at SYABowman-
ville@gmail.com  

 
It’s a great family activity and way to get some exercise. 
We will divide up Bowmanville into smaller areas, and pro-
vide you with a sheet to identify trees and flyers to inform 
neighbors. If you can dedicate a few hours during the next 
couple of months, we can find out how many Ash trees in 
Bowmanville need to receive treatment, and Save Our 
Ashes.   
 
Visit https://www.heartoflincolnsquare.org/save-your-ash 
for more information.  
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COMMUNITY NEWS  

Winnemac Park Fireworks Survey Results 
In the Fall issue of The Bee we reported that, in the wake 
of the 2020 Fourth of July fireworks in Winnemac Park, 
some area residents raised the question as to why this 
event — an unpermitted activity conducted by unknown 
individuals, in violation of state, city and Chicago Park 
District laws — is allowed to take place.  

 

To learn more, the Winnemac Fourth for All Committee 
asked this question of the Chicago Park District, four 
community organizations representing neighborhoods 
around the park, and the aldermen for the 40th and 47th 
wards that touch the park (Andre Vasquez and Matthew 
Martin, respectively). The aldermen told us they wanted 
a reading from the community on the topic.  

 

So last November an online survey (SurveyMonkey 
platform) was distributed via social media as well as fly-
ers to homes on the periphery of the park and to park 
users. The survey included seven multiple-choice ques-
tions and two open-ended opportunities for comments. 

 

Response to the survey was robust: 531 people partici-
pated, with a 95% completion rate (a measure of survey 
quality is completions). Additionally, 276 participants 
offered their comments in the open-ended questions.  

 

Key findings  

• 66% of survey respondents have been to the park to 
watch the fireworks, and another 23.4% can see or 
hear it from their homes. 

• 42.9% are concerned about spectator safety, as well 
as about debris left behind; 41.2% have no such con-
cerns about safety, noise, fire hazards, and debris. 

• 30.1% say that noise adversely affects either a per-
son or a pet in their household. 

• 51.7% feel that police enforcement of Chicago Park 
District codes prohibiting un-permitted pyrotechnics 
is unnecessary; 33.1% feel the law should be en-
forced, and 15.2% are not sure. 

• 56.4% do not know of another place to watch fire-
works; 43.8% do know of other venues. 

• 49.9% believe the fireworks should continue as is; 
19% would like to see it continue with professional 
management and permitting; and 31.1% would like 
an alternative event, such as a concert or laser light 
show, or that the park remain quiet on July 4 (40 re-
spondents). 

When presented with these results, the Chicago Park 
District said that our aldermen are responsible for telling 
the police to enforce the law. The aldermen reject doing 
so, given how roughly half of respondents favor the sta-
tus quo, but suggest individuals can petition the police 
through CAPS, the Chicago Alternative Policing Strategy. 
We registered our concerns through the CAPS intake 
form on March 4 but have yet to receive a response. 

 

Liability issues 

According to a personal injury attorney interviewed for 
this project, “strict liability” legal standards for injuries 
and losses due to this “ultra hazardous activity” apply to 
the individuals responsible for the fireworks and the Chi-
cago Park District. A city pyrotechnics license requires 
operators to have a $1 million insurance policy; to be 
clear, this event is unlicensed and is therefore uninsured. 

 

Anyone who would like to receive a PDF of the full sur-
vey report/analysis with comments can request it at 
stfrunners@gmail.com  
 

Editor’s note: Winnemac Fourth for All is an independent 
endeavor, unaffiliated with the BCO. 

http://www.bcochicago.org
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We are pleased to welcome our 
newest BCO Business Member, Aija 
Brameus, owner of Pure Barre Lin-
coln Square at 2309 W. Lawrence 
Avenue. We invite you to stop in 
for a visit or call Aija at 773-654-
3799 to learn more about their fit-

ness programs. Or go to the studio’s website, Facebook 
page, www.purebarre.com/il-lincolnsquare, 
@PureBarreChicagoLincolnSquare, or Instagram page, 
@purebarrelincolnsquare, for more information.  
In a recent interview, here’s what we learned about Aija 
and her studio.  
 
What year did you open your business in Bowmanville? 
I have been the owner since March 2021 (the studio has 
been in business since 2017). 
 
Please tell us about the history of your business. Pure 
Barre is a boutique fitness franchise with more than 500 
studios across North America. Pure Barre technique fo-
cuses on small movements that result in big changes. It 
targets strength, cardio and flexibility for people of all 
fitness levels and ages, giving clients "own" time to 
transform the body and mind. Pure Barre is more than a 
workout, it is a lifestyle and community where clients 
inspire and empower each other's fitness and lifestyle 
goals. 
 
What motivated you to have your business in/near 
Bowmanville? I have been a client at Pure Barre for 6 
years. I fell in love with the workout, results and commu-
nity. When our family moved from Texas to Chicago, I 
had two requirements: a great high school and a Pure 
Barre studio. Bowmanville had both of them. I started at 
Pure Barre Lincoln Square as a client, then became a 
Pure Barre teacher. At the beginning of this year, I was 
given an opportunity to purchase the studio, and I did 
not have to think twice. My husband and I became offi-
cial owners of the studio on March 2, and every day I 
head into the studio with a big smile.  
 
What should the community know about your services/
products? Pure Barre Lincoln Square is quite unique in 
that our teachers are all local residents and engaged in 
the community. Our studio has currently more than 200 
active clients, the majority of which are residents of 
 

Lincoln Square, Bowmanville, Andersonville, Ravens-
wood and North Park.  
 
Pure Barre has a very strong community, each studio is 
individually owned and is considered a small business. 
We are always looking for ways to support other local 
small businesses. The reason our studio got through the 
COVID shutdowns was because of the support from our 
clients, who stayed with us throughout the 2020. Most 
of last summer and fall you could see our classes at 
Welles Park, where we welcomed many observers and 
active participants of all ages.  
 
 How would you like to engage 
with the BCO and our community? 
As the pandemic slowly comes to 
an end, we are looking forward 
once again to be present at com-
munity events, street festivals, pop 
up events, fundraisers. Pure Barre 
supports many different causes, 
and we are happy to have open discussions and collabo-
ration with other businesses in the community. We are 
also offering private classes both at our studio, virtually 
or at the client location. Any person who walks through 
the door of our studio at 2309 W Lawrence Avenue is 
important, and we are looking forward to welcoming 
more Bowmanville residents.              
 
For more information about BCO Business Membership, please con-
tact us at membership@bcochicago.org 

Pure Barre Lincoln Square — More than Just a Workout 

http://www.bcochicago.org
about:blank


Bowmanville Bee - Spring 2021 

 

 

6              www.bcochicago.org                                                              

Urban Pooch Champion Corner  

Unique to Chicago, Urban Pooch Training & Fitness Center is a state-
of-the-art 10,000 sq. ft. facility that offers training, fitness, agility and 
daycare . . . with many classes you won’t find anywhere else.  Our 
award-winning trainers can solve any behavior issue.  We are located 
at 5400 N Damen, corner of Balmoral. 

If you would like to have your 
dog, cat, bird or other pet fea-
tured in our next "Pet Profile," 
please submit a short article 
(500 words or less) about your 
pet and yourself, including 
some things you like most 
about Bowmanville and two or 
three pictures of you and your 
pet, to news@bcochicago.org  

 
Say Hi to Joey! 
Hello to all my neighbors, those with two legs and espe-
cially those with four!   My name is Joey and I live with 

my family and their cat Sam-
son on Berwyn. I just turned 
eight January 10, and I’ve 
lived in beautiful Bowman-
ville most of my life. I was 
born in Oklahoma (so I’m 
told), but was rescued by Fe-
lines and Canines, the shelter 
in Chicago where my family 
adopted me when I was a 

year and a half.  

I lovvve my walks with my mom, Malia, all around our 
neighborhood and especially like to meet friends at the 
BCO Green Space when I need to get my zoomies on. 
We are all so lucky to have such a nice spot in the city to 
call home, where there are many dogs to play with, a 
beautiful park where I can have more space to herd my 
family to keep them in line, and so much wildlife. I am 
super curious about all the other creatures in the neigh-
borhood, but my mom won’t let me get close enough to 
find out if they are actually friendly.  
 

I hope to get to travel with my family this summer when 
the world gets a bit back to normal. My favorite trip was 
driving to Oregon in 2016 and staying at the beach for a 
few weeks.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

We could run on the beach without a leash every morn-
ing and play in the water, and there were horses and 
Elk!! I felt like a beast of the forest, it was amazing!  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

As much I love my family — my mom, Malia, my dad, 
David, my sister, Leila, and my brother, Noah — I really 
hope that all this “togetherness” we’ve have this past 
year can be tempered with some time apart. They NEV-
ER leave, which means I always have to share the couch, 
and the cat and I are forced to be closer than I would 
like. Samson is okay, but I’m really the star of the show 
you know. 

If we don’t already know each other, I hope to meet you 
sooner than later — socially distanced, of course!  
 

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.bcochicago.org
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COMMUNITY NEWS 

4th Annual BCO College Scholarship 

 

The BCO was proud to announce our 4th Annual BCO High School Senior College Scholarship Program for high 
school seniors living in Bowmanville or attending Amundsen High School and planning to start college this fall.  

A scholarship of $500 will be awarded to each of two graduating seniors who demonstrate a commitment to mak-
ing themselves a better citizen and making our neighborhood and Chicago a better place.  

Scholarship money can be used as the recipients see fit for books, tuition, or other college-related expenses. The 
application deadline for a BCO scholarship is Friday, June 4, 2021 by 3:30 pm. After June 4, the BCO board will re-
view all applications and decide which two students have earned their scholarships. The recipients will be an-
nounced prior to graduation, around the beginning of June.  
 

To be considered for a scholarship, applicants must: 

• Live in Bowmanville (bounded by Western Ave. on the west, Ravenswood Ave. on the east, Foster Ave. on the 
south and Bowmanville Ave. / Bryn Mawr Ave. on the north) and/or attend Amundsen High School  

• Have already been accepted by at least one post-secondary institution 

• Provide the name and email address of one reference, preferably a staff member from your high school  

Submit completed BCO Scholarship 2021 and adhere to 100-word limits on applicable questions. 

Further information regarding the Bowmanville Community Organization may be found at: bcochicago.org 

  

http://www.bcochicago.org
about:blank
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Children’s Music: The Soundtrack of Her Life 

By Mona Yaeger 

When the BCO Board learned that 
the Bowmanville Bee was 25 years 
old this year, Treasurer Craig 
Hanenburg started sending past 
issues to the Anniversary Com-
mittee to read. One article from a 
1995 issue jumped out at me be-
cause it was about one of our 

neighbors, Susan Salidor, who had back then just re-
leased a collection of children’s music. Since I was look-
ing for our next neighbor profile, I was excited to read 
the article and wanted to learn more about her.  
 

Susan was in that issue because she had released “Little 
Voices in My Head” that spring and had been composing 
music from her home on Berwyn and teaching music to 
preschool children. When Susan and I met via Zoom, she 
was still creating music for children and families, but the 
world looked much different because of the pandemic.  

 

New York City to Chicago to Bowmanville 

Susan was raised in New York City in a world of music. 
Her dad worked in the record business and she began 
performing as a young girl: “I grew up singing on the 
streets of Philadelphia at a very young age and continued 
to perform in regional theater, which included acting and 
dancing. I went to NYU (New York University), where I 
majored not in music, but in film and television. I eventu-
ally left school and signed on with a musical group and 
continued down the path of performing.” In New York, 
Susan met her husband, Jay, who was from Addison, IL. 
He, too, has a creative background, and they met when 
she was cast in one of his plays. When his mother be-
came ill in 1984, they came back to Illinois to help out.  

“I lost my mom when I was 20 years old,” she says, “so I 
understood the importance of wanting to be there for 
your parents.”  

 

After moving to Chicago, they got married (celebrating 
their 35th anniversary this year) and Susan continued to 
perform. She was fortunate to be cast in Candide at the 
Goodman Theater, among other things. They lived in An-
dersonville for a few years but settled down in Bowman-
ville in 1992.  “I stopped acting after I got involved with 
the group Voices, which was a political group. We sang at 
rallies and being a part of that led me to be more aware. 
I also went to back to school and finished my degree, in 
education.” 
 

Singing for Her Child 

“When I had my first daughter, I went looking for music 
for her but soon realized I couldn’t find anything I want-
ed. So, I started writing songs for her. When we put her 
into preschool, I had been writing children’s songs for a 
while, and her preschool teachers asked me to teach mu-
sic. I didn’t know how to teach it, but I knew music, so I 
started on that journey. Really, that is how most people 
get into this field.”   
 

As Susan’s music career evolved, she continued to write 
songs and eventually released her first CD, “Little Voices 
in My Head,” in 1995. Her husband, Jay, co-wrote a song, 
and a couple of her songs featured her young daughters, 
Hannah and Hope. For 13 years she put out collections of 
children’s music that showcased all sorts of music, in-
cluding a song about Ruby Bridges that was featured in 
the first edition of Ruby Bridges’ autobiography, 
“Through My Eyes,” as well as Jewish music honoring her 
late father, Leonard.  

 

Then she started writing material to accompany the mu-
sic and be included in the album. Her most recent work is 
“One Little Act of Kindness,” about which she says: “This 
song and book came about as a way for me to help chil-
dren understand how kindness can help the world. It 
came out of my need to level set after the past four 
years.”.  
 

The Importance of Early Childhood Teachers 

Besides writing and teaching children, Susan also taught 
at Columbia College. “I taught a music course to graduate 
students as part of the Global Education Master program 
for two years. I loved it, I loved working with teachers, 
especially preschool teachers. I think that early childhood 
teachers are amazing heroes. They start our children off 
on that educational journey, and what they do is so im-
portant.  

I had been working with preschool teachers and children 
and performing all around Chicago, but then COVID-19 
happened, and my work dried 
up. But during this time, it gave 
me the time to reflect about the 
world, which is how I came to 
write my recent book, but also to 
know that children’s music is im-
portant. Giving songs to children, 
to uplift people — especially 
people of color — was for me 
important more than ever.”  

http://www.bcochicago.org
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What’s Next  

As I started to realize that we had been chatting just a 
little over hour, I wanted to know what was next for Su-
san. I had learned so much about her life, her perfor-
mances, and her family. For example, that she had volun-
teered for Refugee One after having taught ESL (English 
as a Second Language) classes at Truman College, that she 
is now teaching ukulele classes via Zoom every Wednes-
day night (with songs from Broadway musicals), and that 
all of her books are self-published.  

 

“That’s a great question, what’s next. Once the pre-
schools start to reopen, I will go back to teaching. I’ll also 
continue to write children’s songs and books, volunteer, 
get involved in a political way in the 40th Ward, and even-
tually be able to go out to have a great dark beer!”  

 

 

 

 

http://www.bcochicago.org
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Getting Downtown in the Good Ol’ Days 
by LeRoy Blommaert 

Lincoln Avenue (earlier known as Little Fort Road) was Bowmanville’s principal access to the city for much of its early 
history. Public transportation in the form of electric-powered streetcars, however, did not reach Bowmanville until the 
late 1890s. 

Trolleys that ran on Lincoln Avenue branched at Irving Park. One branch continued north on Lincoln and terminated at 
Foster, but the terminus was called “Bowmanville.” (See photo postcard taken circa 1907.)  

That branch was later extended a few blocks north to Berwyn (April 16, 1914) and then to Peterson (July 26, 1931). 
The other branch went north on Robey (present day Damen Avenue) to Balmoral, then east on Balmoral to East Ra-
venswood Park (present day Ravenswood Avenue) and then north on Ravenswood for only four blocks (5400 to 5800 
north) to the Rosehill station of the Chicago and 
North Western North Line, which was just south 
of Cemetery (now Rosehill) Drive. The northern 
ends of both lines were within walking distance 
of many Bowmanville residents. 

According to Alan Lind (Chicago Surface Lines), 
the Robey (Damen) branch was opened by the 
North Chicago Electric Railway (another of 
Charles Yerkes properties) in 1897, approxi-
mately five years after horse cars first ran on 
Clark between Lawrence and Devon, and rough-
ly four years after trolleys first ran on Broad-
way; however, the 1899 Rand McNally Guide 
does not show the line. The authorization to 
operate on Robey and the other streets was 
granted by the Chicago City Council in July 1896 
(Chicago Tribune July 24, 1896). 

Public transportation on Western Avenue to Bowmanville did not come until much later. Again, according to Alan Lind, 
the basic line between Roscoe Street on the North Side and 77th Street on the South Side was not through-routed until 
September 5, 1911. It was extended north to Lawrence Avenue on October 28, 1912, and then to Bryn Mawr on Octo-
ber 18, 1915.  

It was only this later extension that had any practical benefit for Bowmanville residents. To go downtown they could 
then change from the Western Avenue trolley just south of Lawrence to the “L” at the Western Avenue station on Le-
land. (The Ravenswood “L,” now the Brown Line, had opened on March 18, 1907.) However, it was not until CTA took 
over both the “L” and the streetcars that they could get a transfer. Before that they would have had to pay a full addi-
tional fare. This was also true if they took the line that ran on Damen and changed to the “L” at the Damen station, 
which is just south of Leland, or took the Lincoln Avenue line and changed at the Western station, which was just a 
short half block west at Leland.  
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Continue on page 14 

June 1989 

The BCO held an election of 
new officers in March. 

The newly elected Presi-
dent is Kenneth Sajdak; 
Vice President, Cynthia 
Burgin; Treasurer, Leonard 
Spade, and Secretary, Mar-
gie Lickfelt. The officers will 
serve a one-year term. 

 

 

 

May 1988 

Townhouses 

As many of you already 
know, the Leider Green-
house property on Balmor-
al and Leavitt has been sold 
and plans are under way to 
construct a 40-unit town-
house development on the 
property sometime this 
summer. We are in the pro-
cess of arranging for a final 
presentation from the de-
velopers. We will keep the 
community informed as to 
current developments in 
this matter. 

 

 

Bowmanville Bee Back in the Day 
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FORMER BOWMANVILLE BUSINESSES   
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 BOWMANVILLE BEE SUMMER 2006 
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BOWMANVILLE GARDENING NEWS 

Bowmanville Bee Summer 2006 & 2007 
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BOWMANVILLE SUMMER BEE 2006 
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Public Art 

Bowmanville’s community newsletter, The Bowmanville Bee, is published quarterly with the goal of sharing the 
neighborhood buzz and promoting local business.  We  work closely with BCO members and neighbors to gather 
local stories that help make Bowmanville the unique and proud community. The Bee urges the submission of 
relevant content to news@bcochicago.org.   

The Communications Committee provides many ways for the BCO to connect to the community and for the 
community to make its voice heard through the BCO. These include our website, Facebook, the Bowmanville Bee, 
Instagram and email eBlasts. Contact: comm@bcochicago.org. 

The Events Committee is one of the best ways to meet neighbors throughout the community, and have a lot of 
fun while you’re at it! Each year we continue our Annual Street Sale in June, Bowmanville Garden Walk in July, 
and Summer Social in August. If you can help let us know! We need help to make it happen. We are always 
looking for new twists for annual events and new event ideas. Contact events@bcochicago.org. 

The BCO Gardening Committee continues to enhance and maintain our community garden spaces.  We are 
thankful for our volunteers and still need the help of the whole community as we endeavor to improve our natu-
ral surroundings.  We look to the entire community to join our efforts in implementing a sensible and enduring 
stewardship plan for all of our open spaces.  For more details and to pitch in contact the garden committee at 
gardening@bcochicago.org.  

The BCO acts as a steward for the green space at 5384 N. Bowmanville Avenue and our community gardens along 
Bowmanville and Ravenswood Avenues.  We also continue to look for opportunities to expand and improve on 
green space in our community.  We need your help as we continue to move forward with our goal of ensuring 
Bowmanville is one of the greenest, most livable communities in Chicago.  We are currently working on the ex-
panded Gateway Garden at Ravenswood. Contact greenspace@bcochicago.org  

The Membership Committee focuses on ways to continually engage and support our community and grow our 
membership base. We reach out to new neighbors and new and renewing members. Not a BCO member, go to 
our the BCO website to join. Contact membership@bcochicago.org. Get involved, you won’t regret it!  

The Planning & Development Committee gathers periodically to discuss issues of change, development and im-
provement of our fine community.  P&D interacts with local residents, businesses, and the Alderman’s office to 
influence the evolution of our community.  The P&D committee meets as issues arise.  Contact plan-
ning@bcochicago.org. 

The Public Art committee was formed in 2010 to explore the idea of a mural in the Berwyn pedestrian tunnel at 
Ravenswood.  That idea became reality very quickly!  A restoration of the painted interior took place  Summer 
2016.  Want more public art? Contact publicart@bcochicago.org  to get involved or with new ideas.   

BCO MEMBERSHIP— JOIN TODAY! 

JOIN THE BCO OR RENEW YOUR MEMBERSHIP TODAY!  

    Now you can join or renew ONLINE at www.bcochicago.org! 

                  MEMBERSHIP: $20 ANNUALLY 
                 BUSINESS MEMBERSHIP: $50 ANNUALLY  

 

      Questions?  Email: membership@bcochicago.org  
       

     Membership Makes it Happen!  

CHECK OUT THE BCO WEBSITE!  www.bcochicago.org 

BOWMANVILLE COMMUNITY ORGANIZATION COMMITTEES 
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